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1. Our response to the NHS 10 Year Plan for England   

The CHA supports 500 community & hubs in remote, rural and coastal 
areas across the UK,  including 346 in England.  Our members can              
provide case study examples of where these existing services already 
help in moving hospital to community, moving sickness to prevention & 
moving analogue to digital.  

In response to the recent 10 Year Health Plan for England, The CHA          
issued the following statement: As the voice of community hospitals and 
community hubs, our members welcome the plan and the opportunity it 
presents. Community hospitals & community hubs provide local, valued                 
community-based services and facilities, and play a vital role in local NHS 
systems.  They are well-placed to further develop as Neighbourhood  
Services and serve a key role in the Government's 10 Year Plan. 

The CHA will continue to work with members to demonstrate how                
community hospitals & hubs operate as centres for local health &              
wellbeing, & with investment have the potential to contribute                       
significantly to the Government's ambition to improve the health of the 

nation.   Read the full policy here  
Tell us what you think about the NHS Long-Term Plan  

CHA Chair Dr Kirsten Protherough has created an anonymous 
survey which takes less than three minutes to complete. We will 
share the results in our next newsletter and use them to                   
promote community  hospitals. We’d be grateful to receive your 
views. To complete the survey, please follow this link.                      
Thank you.  

We would like to hear from staff working in community hospitals about how 
the plan’s priorities land in real wards and clinics. Your answers to three 
short questions will help us to -  

spot gaps between national ambition and day-to-day reality 

highlight local community hospital innovation we can share nationally 

help establish the place Community Hospitals will hold in the future of 
our healthcare landscape. 

Survey 
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https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/10-year-health-plan-for-england-fit-for-the-future
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/10-year-health-plan-for-england-fit-for-the-future
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfsB033rQrZBCsAJxpePgun8-t3Viovxq8xvGYx20aL7mZYCg/viewform?usp=dialog
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfsB033rQrZBCsAJxpePgun8-t3Viovxq8xvGYx20aL7mZYCg/viewform?usp=dialog
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2a. CHA Events  - Special Interest Groups 

July 2025 

CHA Q Special interest Group Discussions 

O n the 4th of June,  we were pleased to welcome Lucy Somerville, Professional                               
Development Nurse from Sussex Community Foundation Trust, who shared the story 

of a new development programme for healthcare support workers. 

Our Special Interest Groups bring people together to share ideas, explore good practice and learn 
from others working in and alongside community hospitals & hubs. In recent weeks, we’ve been 
pleased to host two inspiring sessions. We wish to thank The Q Community for their ongoing support.  

Lucy spoke about how the programme was shaped by staff and created in response to a 
clear gap in ongoing training and development. It runs over six months and includes study 
days, reflective learning, wellbeing support, and a final presentation of a quality                          
improvement project. Staff who complete the programme report feeling more confident, 
more skilled and more valued in their roles. Many go on to further training, while others 
choose to stay in their role, now with stronger skills and a better sense of their own          
professional identity. The session showed the difference this kind of investment can 
make, not just to individuals but also to patient care and staff retention. 

Lucy won a CHA Innovation and 
Best Practice Award in 2024.  

Thank you to Lucy and her colleagues for such an inspiring session. A recording of Lucy’s presentation is available here and 
a Lucy’s presentation is here 

Thank you to Marc and to the Seachange team for such an insightful and inspiring session.                                                                                 
A recording of the session will be available soon. Learn more about Seachange Devon here. 

A t our most recent SIG earlier in the month, we were joined by Marc Jobson from 
Seachange Devon, who shared the journey of transforming the former community 

hospital in Budleigh Salterton into a thriving health and wellbeing hub. 

Marc spoke about the challenges and opportunities of rethinking community healthcare. 
Seachange now welcomes over 8,000 visits each month and delivers a wide range of    
services including social groups, dementia support, and exercise programmes - all shaped 
around preventing isolation and supporting long-term wellbeing. The hub runs on a 
mixed model of staff and volunteers, with 115 volunteers playing an essential role. 

The session explored the realities of funding, partnership working and the need for flexible, sustainable models that respond 
to what communities actually need. It also raised important questions about how other former hospital buildings could be 
used to meet future health needs and how Leagues of Friends might adapt and thrive in this new landscape. 

Our Next CHA Q Special interest Group Discussion  

Strengthening the rural workforce - international nurses in Powys Community Hospitals  

Join us on Wednesday 6th August at 7pm on Zoom for our next 
Special Interest Group discussion.  

We look forward to hearing from David Farnsworth, Assistant Director for 
the Community Services Group at Powys Teaching Health Board. David 
will discuss the recruitment and successful integration of 41 international 
nurses at Powys since 2022. Read more here  

This success reflects a well-supported approach to international               
recruitment, with strong involvement from staff, the local community and 
a wider partnership with Powys County Council through the Powys                      
Regional Partnership Board.  The model is helping to strengthen the               
workforce in rural areas, reduce reliance on agency staff and improve con-
tinuity of care.  Book your place now! Register here  

Thanks to the ongoing support of The Q community our 
Special Interest Group events are free.  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_b6Fxxuhur8
https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/CHA-SIG%20slides-%20B3%20HCSW%20Preceptorship%20programme%204.6.25.pdf
https://www.seachangedevon.org/
https://lnkd.in/egRJVQuX
https://lnkd.in/e4TTTQqZ
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2b - CHA Events - Networking & Leadership Webinars 

Point of Care testing in Community Settings  - 1st October 12noon  
Speakers to be announced 

The session will be chaired by CHA Chair Dr Kirsten Protherough.  

Join us on Wednesday 1st October at 12 noon for the second of our Networking and 
Leadership Webinars. The release of the long term plan is an enabler for care closer to home, 
supporting the shift into community settings. This session which aims to discuss how we could 
achieve this, incorporating appropriate POCT alongside clinical decision making. 
We’ll have NHS peers presenting who will share their experience around how they’ve achieved 
this and aims for best practice. 
This event will be of interest to Clinicians, nurses, HCAS, Commissioners, PCN leads, UTC leads, 

Community Hospital workforce and SDECs.  More details to follow.                                                                                                                                                                        

Do join us for this free session - register now! 

In his recent blog, Dr Alastair Noble, sets out a bold and practical vision for 
truly integrated health and social care in Scotland. 

Drawing on his experience in Nairn and long-standing                   
involvement in community-led healthcare, Alastair argues that 
improving outcomes for older people depends on strong local teams, better use 
of data and meaningful community involvement. He makes the case for investing 
in care close to home, reducing unnecessary  hospital stays and tackling the           
long-standing variations in care across Scotland. Alastair reminds us that we           
already have the data, insight and local knowledge to make change happen. What 
we need now is the will to act - and a renewed commitment to the principle of 
care based on need, not postcode. Read the full blog here.  

Can We Afford Not to Make Integration Work in Scotland?  

Dr Alastair Noble is the CHA National Lead for Scotland and a co-opted Committee member. He has an extensive career    
combining clinical work as a GP in a community hospital with local health initiatives and national strategic roles.  

You will be aware that the CHA National Conference has been rescheduled to  the 
7th & 8th of May 2026 at the Delta Marriott, Swindon. 

4. CHA National Conference -Save the new dates!  

This decision was made in response to the continued pressures across the NHS and 
feedback from members about the challenges of releasing staff in autumn. By               
moving the event to spring, we hope to support wider participation and ensure the 
programme remains relevant, timely and well-attended. 

 

Plans are now well under way, and we look forward to announcing keynote               
speakers, workshops and further details in the coming months. More details to come! 

Supporting patient nutrition - The role of snacking, Wednesday 21st May 

In May we had the first of our Networking & Leadership webinar sessions which focused on the role of 
snacking in community hospitals. We were delighted to have 44 colleagues from a wide range of settings on 
the call including dietitians, nurses, catering leads and operational managers, highlighting our shared                
commitment to improving nutrition in hospital and beyond.  

Chaired by Dr Kirsten Protherough, the event featured contributions from Brett Fowler, Queensland Bakery Co., Noor Al-
Refae Senior NHS Dietitian and Phil Shelley, NHS England and Chair of the NHS Food Review. Together, they explored the 
challenges of malnutrition, the importance of protein-rich snacks and how hospitals can better support patients through a 
food-first approach.  

Feedback from the session has been very positive. We are now exploring a follow-up session focusing on savoury snacks,  
following helpful suggestions raised during the discussion. Watch the recording here Thanks to everyone who joined us.  

Register here 

https://q.health.org.uk/blog-post/learning-from-our-community-hospital-special-interest-group/
https://www.enlighten.scot/nhs2048/can-we-afford-not-to-make-integrated-health-social-care-work-in-scotland-alastair-noble/
https://www.queenslandbakery.com/cakes-for-healthcare/
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NJtZVTi_J24
https://forms.gle/R4PTmpZXhBWoadX79
https://forms.gle/R4PTmpZXhBWoadX79
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Over the 14th to 16th May, CHA President Dr David Seamark attended the                                   
International Conference on Integrated Care (ICIC25) in Lisbon.                                                                
This is the annual conference of the International Foundation for Integrated Care (IFIC). 
The conference was attended by over 1000 delegates from clinical and non-clinical 
backgrounds from over 50 countries. Plenary sessions examined the carbon footprint 
of health care and what can be done to reduce it, integrated care strategies for                    
universal health coverage and collaborative approaches in integrated care.                                                   
Community hospitals were featured in a workshop that saw the launch of a new                    
international network.                                                                                                                                            
David spoke about the history of the CHA and its 
role in education, facilitating networking, research 
and the current situation in the UK. There was an 
encouraging response with representatives from 
Singapore, New Zealand,  Portugal, Spain and the 
UK joining the discussion and wanting to join the 
CHA.                                                                                      
IFIC Scotland has kindly agreed to host the                 
International Community Hospital Network and 
will be organising webinars and learning events in 
the future. Further details will be posted on the 
CHA website.  

5. Report on ICIC25 International Conference on Integrated Care. 14-16 May 2025 

Dr Seamark with IFIC delegates including 
Dr Anne Hendry (far right), Director 

IFICs Hub, Scotland   

6. Innovation and Best Practice Awards - Update 

Read an update from CHA Awards Lead, Julia Fairhall here.  

"The national voice for Community Hospitals" 

We were delighted to receive a record breaking 27 entries for this year’s 

CHA Innovation and Best Practice Awards! Thank you to everyone who 
took the time to share your inspirational work. The judging panel, chaired 
by Julia Fairhall, is currently reviewing all submissions. We’ve been truly             
impressed by the breath of creativity, commitment and local innovation 
shown across the board. It has been especially encouraging to receive                     
entries from individuals and teams new to the CHA, including several            
community hospitals who had not submitted before.  

 

International Webinar on Community Hospitals  

More details about this year’s 
ICIC25 conference can be found 
here.   

Speakers will include Dr Tan Boon Yeow, the CEO of St Luke’s Hospital, Singapore, and 
Dr David Seamark & Sue Greenwood, Modern Matron Cornwall Partnership NHS                
Foundation Trust UK. The event will be chaired by Dr Anne Hendry, Senior Associate, 
International Foundation for Integrated Care (IFIC) & Director, IFIC Scotland, and is being 
jointly hosted by IFIC Scotland and the CHA.                                                                                                                                                                                           

Our most recent  webinar  featured Italy, Japan and 
Sweden and can be viewed here.  More details to follow.  

“Save the Date”   8th October 2025 3pm-4.30pm GMT 

https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/quality-improvement/innovation-best-practice.html
https://integratedcarefoundation.org/events/icic25-international-conference-on-integrated-care-lisbon-portugal
https://integratedcarefoundation.org/ific_hub/ific-scotland
https://www.google.com/url?q=https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/international-community-hospitals.html&sa=D&source=docs&ust=1753178545635265&usg=AOvVaw0GMgTeDkFC5HwkFqraahmX
https://integratedcarefoundation.org/ific_hub/ific-scotland
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8. CHA Member Queries  

We regularly receive queries from our network and are grateful to everyone who supports colleagues’ questions. Here 
are a few recent queries -  

If you’d like to offer any insight and can contribute a response to these queries, we would be  
delighted to hear from you. Your feedback and insights are gratefully received.                                                       
Please also tell us if you think an online  discussion would be helpful to further explore certain 
topics with colleagues.                                                                                                                                                                         
To respond to any of the above queries, please complete this form.  Thank you. 

Benchmarking safer staffing levels 
with peers  

A Safer Staffing Lead & NHS England CNO     
Safer Staffing  Fellow is seeking to connect 
with community hospitals’ colleagues to 

benchmark staffing establishments as part of 
their annual review. They are happy to share 
their own data and are looking for the best 

way to reach peers for reciprocal comparison.   

A colleague working in community 
health is keen to hear from others who 
are exploring or using AI in  community 
hospital settings. Have you trialled any 

AI tools or technologies to support  
patient care, administrative processes 

or diagnostics? 

Exploring AI in Community 
Hospitals 

Treatment Escalation Plans 
in Community Hospitals  

A Nurse Consultant PEoLC 
(Palliative & End of Life Care) in a 

community trust has asked if              
colleagues in community hospitals 

would be willing to share                  
Treatment Escalation Plans?   

"The national voice for Community Hospitals" 

7. NHS Benchmarking Network’s 2025 Managing Frailty in a Bed-Based Setting Project 

Clinical Case Review                                                                                                                                                                          
Alongside the main data submission, organisations can also to take part in a Clinical Case Review. This element involves submitting 
anonymised patient-level data for 50 consecutive discharges of frail older people during the data collection time period. Smaller wards 
may submit fewer cases based on capacity. 

If you would like to take part, please register via the members area or contact the project team directly.  

The NHS Benchmarking Network invites member organisations to take part in the 2025 Managing Frailty in a Bed-Based 
Setting project - a valuable opportunity to benchmark their care for frail older patients and collaborate across NHS            
providers to drive improvement through data and shared learning.                                                                                                                       
If your organisation supports frail older people in a bed-based setting, you may be eligible to take part. 

Why Take Part?                                                                                                                                              
Participants receive a bespoke organisational report, a metrics toolkit, a shared learning compendium, a 
visual infographic, and an invitation to a lunch & learn style event. These resources are designed to support 
service planning, quality improvement, and the development of business cases. 

Key Information 

Submission deadline: 1 August 2025 (extensions available)                                                                                         

Eligibility: Open to NHS Benchmarking Network member organisations - click here to view our cur-

rent members                                                                                                                                                                   

Data specification: Available via contacting nhsbn.members@nhs.net 

We are always happy to share your questions. You can now submit these via the                          
CHA ‘Contact us’ page on our website here Do send us your queries and we’ll do the rest!  

Do you have a query for the CHA Network?  

https://forms.gle/fZZWgCQ1BPhN8ks47
https://members.nhsbenchmarking.nhs.uk/home
mailto:nhsbn.members@nhs.net
https://www.nhsbenchmarking.nhs.uk/current-members
https://www.nhsbenchmarking.nhs.uk/current-members
mailto:nhsbn.members@nhs.net
https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/contact.html
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9. Partner Spotlight - Elderly Matters  

In this new section, we highlight organisations who work with                  
community hospitals & hubs across the UK. Elderly Matters  attended 
last year’s CHA National Conference as an exhibitor and very kindly sponsored two community                        
representatives to join us. They’re planning to  return for the 2026 conference, and we look forward to 
welcoming them back. We are pleased to include content  regarding some free resources available to 
support the move from hospital to home.  

10. Your News  

The CHA collates a range of news articles on community hospitals from a variety of sources such as notifications from our 
members and from media coverage. Do send us any news items you would like us to share with the CHA network.  

We also have news of a new Community Diagnostic Centre at Willowbrook Health Centre in Corby, 
now open daily and offering around 93,000 tests a year. This purpose-built service is helping             
people get quicker diagnoses closer to home, easing pressure on hospital site. Whitworth Hospital 
in Darley Dale celebrate the completion of a new clinical are and upgrade staff facility thanks to a           
generous donation by the Matlock Hospitals League of Friends. Victoria Community Hospital in 
Wimborne, was in the news recently about a local pilot that has helped reduce long hospital stays 
from 13 patients to none. With a strong focus on rehabilitation and reablement, more people are                
returning home sooner and regaining independence. There are developments at the Princess of 
Wales Community Hospital in Bromsgrove, where a £1.6 million expansion of the Minor Injuries 
Unit is nearly complete. The upgraded space will double capacity and ease pressure on A&E, with 

new treatment rooms and specialist facilities opening soon.  

We are pleased to share news about Braintree Community Hospital’s new £1.3 million procedure 
room, which will allow nearly 3,000 more treatments a year and ease pressure on theatres. The 
bright, purpose-built space is helping improve local access to timely, high-quality care. Local people 
are being asked to shape the future of the inpatient ward at Tywyn Community Hospital which             
remains temporarily closed due to staffing  challenges. New services and a formal review are             
underway to help shape future care in the area. A new rheumatology clinic at Wellington              
Community Hospital  is helping patients get faster diagnosis and treatment for joint conditions.            
Using ultrasound scans, the service offers same-day care and is improving access for people across 
Somerset.  

The Corby Community Diagnostic Centre 
(CDC) at the Willowbrook Health Centre  

Read all the news here!  

Haslemere Community Hospital, part of Royal Surrey NHS Foundation Trust has been 
rated Outstanding for leadership by the Care Quality Commission. The recognition high-
lights the dedication of staff across Haslemere, Milford and Cranleigh in delivering safe, 
caring and well-led services. Bridgnorth Community Hospital is set to receive £500,000 
for ventilation  upgrades as part of the NHS Estates Safety Fund. Local MP Stuart                 
Anderson is calling for further investment in rural health services, including                  
improvements at Ludlow Community Hospital.  

Send us your news! We’d love to share it! 

 At Elderly Matters, we have been supporting Hospitals for some years now through our free of 
charge printing service to the NHS. We were delighted to attend last years conference in Gloucester, 
enjoying conversations with people of old and new who came to our stand, and hope you did too!  

Since then we have been delighted to have started working with a growing number of new Hospitals to our 
team; and to learn of the difference that our service has been making in easing the journey of patients as they 
transfer from an IPU to either a care provider or their home, reducing the likelihood of confusion and potential 

complaints.  

As the folders are tailor made to reflect each Hospital, the content 
can be adapted to best fit what happens in each local area. Following 
additional funding we have received, we are also offering the option 
of a “falls prevention” guide to sit within the pack, for any Hospitals 
who enquire of the service before the anticipated winter pressure 
months in October.  

To receive samples and learn more of the service, please call                
Ted Davenport on 01253 832400 or email td@elderlymatters.co.uk.  

“ 

https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/news/news.html
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/cp3llwl7025o
https://dchs.nhs.uk/news/magical-date-whitworth-lodge-refurbishment-celebrated?utm_source=chatgpt.com
https://dchs.nhs.uk/news/magical-date-whitworth-lodge-refurbishment-celebrated?utm_source=chatgpt.com
https://www.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk/news/new-ways-of-working-lead-to-reductions-in-hospital-stays
https://www.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk/news/new-ways-of-working-lead-to-reductions-in-hospital-stays
https://www.mse.nhs.uk/latest-news/13m-upgrade-cuts-waiting-times-for-essex-patients-10466
https://bcuhb.nhs.wales/get-involved/shaping-the-future-of-tywyn-community-hospital/
https://www.somersetft.nhs.uk/?news=new-rheumatology-clinic-at-wellington-hospital-helps-more-patients-get-important-treatment
https://www.somersetft.nhs.uk/?news=new-rheumatology-clinic-at-wellington-hospital-helps-more-patients-get-important-treatment
https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/news/news.html
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/c1ld39m5610o
https://www.shropshirelive.com/news/2025/06/11/half-million-pound-boost-for-bridgnorth-community-hospital/
mailto:td@elderlymatters.co.uk


12. Join our Networks 

We  offer membership to             
organisations such as NHS Trusts 
and Leagues of Community  
Hospital Friends.  There is a 
small fee for this.  

Join our Community 
Hospital Special  
Interest Group  
within the Q      
Community here. 

 

CHA individual 

lifetime member 

is free. 

For any enquiries and further information, please contact eleanor@communityhospitals.net 

www.communityhospitals.org.uk  info@communityhospitals.net   
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Thank you to SystmOne for their support of this newsletter.  

11. Support the CHA  

The CHA is a volunteer-led organisation that connects, advocates for and champions community hospitals & hubs across the 
UK. We provide free online events, share practical resources, highlight innovation through our annual  Innovation & Best 
Practice awards programme & deliver our National Conference to strengthen professional networks. We also represent  
frontline voices to policymakers, ensuring the value of community hospitals is seen & heard. 

CHA Member 
Individual  

Organisational 
Membership 

 "The national voice for Community Hospitals”                                                                                                                            
Community Hospitals Association Ltd Registered Company: 08469880                                                                                                                              

Registered Address: Suite 3 1 - 3 Warren Court, Park Road, Crowborough, East Sussex TN6 2QX 

This work relies entirely on fundraising through donations, membership and sponsorship. We receive no 
central funding, yet the need for what we do is growing. With your help, we can continue to offer free 
events and resources, share innovation across the network, and advocate nationally for community             
hospitals. Your donation or organisation’s membership keeps this vital work going - please donate and/or 
encourage your organisation to join the CHA! 

Thank you for helping us to build a stronger, more connected future for community hospitals. 
Donate today! 

Unsubscribe from this 

newsletter here 

https://q.health.org.uk/
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-organisational.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-organisational.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/q-special-interest-group/join-q-special-interest-group.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/q-special-interest-group/join-q-special-interest-group.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/q-special-interest-group/join-q-special-interest-group.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-free-personal.html
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-free-personal.html
mailto:eleanor@communityhospitals.net
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk
https://www.linkedin.com/company/community-hospitals-association/
mailto:info@communityhospitals.net
https://bsky.app/profile/commhospassocuk.bsky.social
https://m.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100063081229499
https://twitter.com/commhospuk?s=11
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-free-personal.html
https://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/membership.html
https://checkout.square.site/merchant/MLKFDMZR4MB5T/checkout/WJCDWW7ZERGSDB2HUSDEOFB6
http://www.communityhospitals.org.uk/join-organisational.html
https://checkout.square.site/merchant/MLKFDMZR4MB5T/checkout/WJCDWW7ZERGSDB2HUSDEOFB6
https://checkout.square.site/merchant/MLKFDMZR4MB5T/checkout/WJCDWW7ZERGSDB2HUSDEOFB6
https://forms.gle/FCuWtFLTJ4GjtY9XA
https://forms.gle/FCuWtFLTJ4GjtY9XA

